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LU-1

DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT AND CHANGE IN ZONING FOR HANA
COMMUNITY HEALTH AND WELLNESS VILLAGE (c.c. No. 06-3 13)

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the Land Use Committee please come to order. The Chair would like to
note that today is February 18, 2009 and it's just a couple of minutes after 5:30. I'd like to welcome
everyone that's here, and I would like to note that we do have a quorum present this afternoon. Before
we do any introductions, the Chair would please ask everyone to disable your cell phone ringers or any
other noise-making devices you may have. You know what you have. I know what I have.
. . . (chuckled) . . . So if you would please do that, we'd really appreciate that. Good evening and I'd
like to introduce to you the Voting Committee Members who are present here tonight. I'd like to start
with Mike Molina who is the Vice Chair of the Committee. I would also like to introduce Sol
Kaho`ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Danny Mateo, Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: No stranger to any of you. Wayne Nishiki and Joseph Pontanilla and Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: The only Council Member who could not join us tonight and is excused is Jo Anne Johnson.
From the Department of Corporation Counsel this evening, we have with us James Giroux, the Deputy
Corporation Counsel. We have Clayton Yoshida, the Planning Program Administrator for the
Department of Planning. We have, I've, is Mr. Ornellas here?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I don't see him.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure hell be joining us shortly. We'll have Daniel Ornellas from the Maui District Land
Agent from the Department of Land and Natural Resources. He was with us earlier at the site visit so
we know he's here. Also, from the applicant, we have representative Cheryl Vasconcellos, the Executive
Director of Hana Health, and Mich Hirano, the Project Manager from Munekiyo & Hiraga. And of
course, my wonderful Committee Staff, Pauline Martins, the Secretary, and Carla Nakata, our
Legislative Attorney. Public testimony will be accepted starting in a few minutes. Testimony will be
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limited to three minutes. Testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who
are, who they are representing, particularly if you're representing a group.
Members, today we have one single item on our meeting agenda, Land Use-1, DISTRICT BOUNDARY
AMENDMENT AND CHANGE IN ZONING FOR HANA COMMUNITY HEALTH AND
WELLNESS VILLAGE. Members, I want to thank you for attending the site inspection on the matter
this afternoon. Tonight. the Council's Land Use Committee will hear from the Hana community on the
proposed expansion of the existing Hana Community Health Center. The Committee has two proposed
bills before it. First, the proposed District Boundary Amendment Bill from Agricultural to Rural for
approximately 9.501 acres, and second, a proposed Change in Zoning Bill from Interim District to P-1,
Public/Quasi-Public District for approximately 12.108 acres. The granting of these bills would allow for
the expansion of the existing health center. Last term, the Land Use Committee met on this item in
September of 2008. As a result of questions posed at that meeting, the Committee has received three
responses. First, a letter dated October 19, 2008, from Cheryl Vasconcellos, Executive Director of Hana
Health, providing cost estimate information and advising the Committee of anticipated reductions in the
proposed scope of the project. Second, a letter dated October 17, 2008, from Laura Thielen,
Chairperson of the State Board of Land and Natural Resources providing comments and a copy of the
lease for the subject property. And third, a letter dated November 7th, from the Planning Director,
providing background information and addressing questions relating to permitted and accessory uses for
the project. To afford our new Members an opportunity to hear an overview of the project and to afford
all of us a brief update, I have asked Ms. Vasconcellos and Mr. Hirano to provide a short presentation on
this item. However, before they give their presentation, we will accept public testimony on this item.
Without objection, the Committee will now accept public testimony on Land Use-1. Thank you.
Alright, we'll now get into public testimony and I have the folks who have signed up. Our first testifier
tonight will be John Kahalehoe and he will be followed by Gabi Stack. Good evening.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...
MR. KAHALEHOE: Good evening, Council Members, Madam Chairman and all your attachments,
administration, Corp. Counsel. I'm John Kahalehoe. I've lived in, I'm a resident in Hana for at least 63
years now. I serve on the Hana Health Board, Director, for about six years, and I'm a Director for at
least three years now. I have attended numerous hearings pertaining to the Hana Health and the
Wellness Village project and improvements. Sometime ago, the Hana Advisory Committee came to
Hana and we had a meeting, and this Advisory Committee was through the Maui County Planning
Commission, has advised Hana Health, Hana Health and Directors, the priorities for development of the
Hana Health and Wellness Village. It is the medical center, the nutritious, the nutrition center, will be
downsized at least 75 percent, the physical therapy fitness center and the kupuna housing, which may be
eliminated from the planning stage. We would like to move forward with these projects. I'm here
asking for your guidance, recommendation, and also your support in approving the zone change from
quasi-public to rural. By then, hopefully, the plans for development can be implemented and the first
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phase of the project possibly can get start, started. I thank you sincerely and for your precious time and
presence.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Kahalehoe. Any questions, Members, for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. And the Chair would also like to indicate the presence of the person I spoke
of earlier, Daniel Ornellas.
MR. KAHALEHOE: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, sir. Our next testifier will be Gabi and it looks like Stock [sic], I hope I have it
right.
MS. STACK: It's Stack.
CHAIR BAISA: It's Stack. I'm sorry.
MS. STACK: No problem.
CHAIR BAISA: And she'll be followed by John Blumer-Buell. Go ahead.
MS. STACK: Thank you. Good evening, Council Members. My name is Gabi Stack and I've been a resident
of Hana for the past 15 years. In those 15 years, I've never testified on any issue because I'm not very
comfortable speaking in public; however, this zoning request is so important that I decided to come here
tonight to testify in support of Hana Health's request so that the expansion plans can be made possible.
During my time in Hana. I've had numerous opportunities to participate in the various programs that
Hana Health offers and time and time again, I'm amazed by the high quantity of services and products
the staff members provide under often dismal conditions. The food that is prepared for the kupuna, the
farmer's market and for participants of some of Hana Health programs is nutritious and delicious. It is
the only place in Hana where organic healthy meals are prepared and made available to program
participants for free or at a very affordable price. The need for access to healthy food is great in Hana.
We have a high percentage of residents suffering from diabetes, high blood pressure, and high
cholesterol. Unfortunately, though, the staff is operating out of a kitchen half the size of those in most
people's homes and the output capacity is very limited. I ask you to support Hana Health in their efforts
to build a nutrition center that can accommodate the community's needs for healthy foods by approving
their request. I also ask for your support so that the medical facilities can be upgraded and expanded.
Hana Health is my PCP and the doctors there are wonderful and very skilled. But the best doctors will
be limited in what they can do for their patients if the infrastructure they're working with is limited.
While this would be a problem anywhere, it is an even greater problem in Hana, where the nearest
alternative medical facility is two hours away. Last but not least, I ask for your support in order to make
the Kupuna Housing Project a reality. It is so desperately needed in Hana. So many of our elders have
to be placed in facilities far away from their loved ones and the only place they have ever lived in, when
they could be living close, close by while still receiving the professional skilled care they need. Of
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course the Change in Zoning won't make all of the projects automatically happen, but without it, they
won't even get a chance to start. I thank you for listening and for your continued support of Hana and
the needs of its residents.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Ms. Stack. Members, questions for our testifier? Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Ms. Stack, thank you for your testimony. What services have you been
able to use at Hana Health specifically?
MS. STACK: I participate in the exercise program, in the different classes that they offer and the, I, I frequently
purchase fruits and vegetables at the farmer's market. They have a salad subscription program where
you can subscribe for a weekly salad that, that I, that I purchase and eat for my lunch, so that gives me at
least one healthy meal. I don't cook. I cannot cook . . .chuckle. . . so this is my, my one time a week
where I can eat healthy meals, and then I use the dental service and the medical services and have ever
since I lived here.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So you have been a patient at Hana Health -MS. STACK: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --or gotten medical services besides the other services?
MS. STACK: Yeah. For the entire time I've lived here. I've also gone to their massage practitioner, their
acupuncturist.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. STACK: You're welcome.
CHAIR BALSA: Are there any other questions for our testifier? If not, thank you very much. Our next testifier
will be John Blumer-Buell and he'll be followed by Lucille Lecker. Hi, John.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Good afternoon. Aloha, Council Members and Chair Baisa. Thanks for coming to
Hana. My name is John Blumer-Buell and I'm testifying as an individual today, but I just want you to
know that I was involved with the State Health Department in 1993 and worked with a lady named
Barbara Pearson and Kathleen Street who is now our public health nurse out here and was the head
nurse at the Hana Medical Center to help plan for the transition from the Hana, the State-owned and
operated medical center, to the Hana Community Health Center, which was transferred to a membership
organization in Hana in 1997. In your binder, you will see that there was an important meeting in Hana
in 1995 to bring all this together. There was 300 people here. Avery Chumbley and Kalani English
called me to ask me to Chair the meeting which I did, so I'm real familiar with these issues. And I'm
here to read number one, a petition from 300 people in Hana which I support at this point. It says "We
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request the Hana Advisory Committee to the Maui Planning Commission and the County Council to
deny the request from the Hana Community Health Center to reclassify the lands and recommend that
the Hana Community Health Center Board of Directors reestablish the community membership and a
community membership elected board of directors immediately to fulfill the need and promise for
democratic community participation in planning the future of the Hana Community Health Center". If
you, in your binder, you will see this report which was produced by the community and signed by Harry
Hasegawa in 1995 called "Hookuikahi". This was the basis on which the State of Hawaii turned with
Act 63 in the 1996 Legislature, turned this over to our community health, our community nonprofit. I
was one of the members. And you can know, there was a loop hole in the law at that time but they've
since plugged it. That you can no longer abolish a membership organization in this State without a
meeting of the membership and that's what happened. So I am also here to ask you, you know with the
new administration we have in Washington, it seems like all of a sudden, you know, there's a, the
government is saying we need to have accountability and transparency and due diligence and, and I'm
here to say, please do your due diligence. One of the things you haven't seen in this whole thing is a real
financial feasibility study. I sat here for three hearings of the Hana Advisory Committee over 20 hours
and they could not extract from Hana Health important financial information. They -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: -- simply said you're not entitled to it. At the last meeting of the County Council,
Michelle Anderson tried to get financial information from the organization. They simply said you're not
entitled to it and I think you are and this is exactly why the community wants this back in community
control. The last thing I'd like you to do for your due diligence is in your file, which I've given you
again, is a February 4, 2008 letter and this is a, this is a serious letter and the Tavares Administration said
they would follow-up on this. I want you.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Buell, are you about done because you're past your three minutes please.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Okay, I will finish it up with this. First of all, there's some serious allegations in here.
The Tavares Administration said they'd follow up, they have not done it. And I think that the County
Council has an obligation to look into these serious allegations abroad -MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: --or you become complacent in all this. And finally, the zoning entitlements they
seek are not the intent of the Hana Community Plan, not the intent of the Hana community-generated
plan Hookuikahi, not the intent of the State Legislative Act 263.
CHAIR BAISA: John, we're going to have to stop.
MR BLUMER-BUELL: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Is this in writing?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Yes, it's all in here.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, well we can read it then. Thank you very much. Members, Members, questions for our
testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Blumer-Buell, thank you for your testimony
and for the historical knowledge you have in this particular project. When did it change from
community-elected board members to what it is today and do you know the reason why?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: This has been very well documented and it's not contested by Harry Hasegawa, in
particular, or Hana Health. In 1997, the State of Hawaii turned over the old Hana Medical Center to the
Hana Community Health Center. A membership organization, 501(c)3 that had a community-elected
board of directors. In 1997, the health, the Hana Community Health Center said they were going to
have an election of board members in early 1997. They cancelled that meeting announcing that it would
be held in the fall of 1997. They cancelled that meeting. The last day of 1998, I got a letter and Eric
Kanakaole both of the Hana Community Association got a letter saying we will hold the election early
next year, 1998. This is all in the CDBG files. Before the election was held, they abolished the
membership without telling anybody and that's where we are today.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, Mr. Blumer-Buell. The, I believe you said the Legislative Act 263?
So there's no legal requirement to comply with Act 263 now?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Well, I think that would be, that's a very good question and I would ask you to look
into that as part of your due diligence. The report that I hold up, which is in your binder, Hookuikahi,
lays out the models on which this whole thing was based. And the State law, if you read it, was based,
the State law transferring the Hana Medical Center to the committee organization says, Hookuikahi is
the model on which we're doing it. If you look at the models in here, the model is the community
membership and a community-elected board of directors. That's what the community planned for.
Harry Hasegawa signed this. I agreed with Harry and, you know, here we are.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, Mr. Blumer-Buell. I want to thank you for your testimony this
evening. Mahalo. Madam Chair.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Thank you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any more questions? Member Nishiki?
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: John, in your statement tonight, you used the pronoun "they", that "they" did
not at all hold a meeting. Despite that, there were many cancellations. Who are you referring to when
you say they"?
-

MR. BLUMER-BUELL: The board of the Hana Community Health Center at the time and the names of those
folks are well documented. We have all the original documents so that would be, at that time, Harry
Hasegawa was the president.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And to this date, has any election been held?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: They, not by the community membership. That's been abolished. They have internal
elections of the board of directors meaning they now, they self nominate and do it that way. So, if I
could, Madam Chair, in closing, I would be supporting this if we had a community membership elected
board of directors and the community agreed on what was going forward here. If you look carefully.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, John, you've answered the question.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Nishiki, any.. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, finally John, have you or the community approached this board now and
asked them for an election or is there no communication about an election? Have they responded in
writing or to you verbally and who has responded if they have?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: They've been approached many times. This is a matter of record. I have the letters
and the documentation of that is, for, for you folks on the Council, it's probably best if you read the
article in the Maui News about dialysis sparks the need for a look at the health center. Former
Councilmember Robert Carroll was quoted in that article, which everybody agrees is accurate, that
there's no communication. They won't communicate with you. Robert tried to get a meeting with them.
They wouldn't meet with him. So it has been no communication and no, you know, so we just want to
change that and involve the community. I mean I, I know many of the board members. I've served on
boards with John Kahalehoe and, you know, we're just trying to get the whole community back into the
picture.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Questions? Oh, one more John. Member Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, John, for your testimony. So the Hana community
membership, meaning Hana community in general, the population of Hana?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Yeah, the, the Hookuikahi refers to the residents of Keanae, Wailua Nui to Kaupo.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And the other question that I have, other than the
membership, and, and I guess you have an issue with the organization, is the project a good project?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: There's, that's a, I've give that's, that would have to be a very long discussion. A lot
of the parts of the project were envisioned in the community's report Hookuikahi, but I really take
exception to a certified community kitchen theoretically being held by a for profit, not community
organization. We need several certified kitchens in Hana that not, that are in control of non-community
membership organizations.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So other than that, the needs of Hana, the Hana Community Health
Center would provide those needs, medically?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: It's, it's a, you know, it's hard to get off in one line. I'd be happy to sit down with
you and go over it. In the Hookuikahi, this was thought about in great detail from the alternative
medicines. Dialysis was recognized at that point, although, it was lower on the list in those days. We
had Honey Girl Fernandez in those days, was still driving over to the other side three times a week. So,
you know, that, that, that's one of the big concerns, Joe, is that the, is that the medical needs of the
community need to be met and, and that's where the community input comes in and I know there's a lot
of people that do not feel their medical needs are being met and they could be and they should be, so
that's a short answer to a long question.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any more questions for our testifier? If not, John, thank you.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier will be Lucille, Lucille Lecker and she's the last person who has signed
up to testify. If there's anyone else, would you please come and fill out a form with the Secretary. Good
evening.
MS. LECKER: Good evening. Thank you, Council Members, for driving out here to Hana. My name is
Lucille Lecker. I am a resident of Hana. This is my granddaughter, Jayla Sinenci. First of all, I want to
say that the community is in much need of this project moving forward and we can't do it without your
support in the zone change. The meal, meal programs has been very successful and we're looking at this
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development in helping to provide more meals, not just for kupuna, but for diabetes patients, for people
who are trying to lose weight or maybe people who just want to eat healthy, and I'm one of that person.
We also would like to bring back again, the meals that we once provided for the fitness program. And I
think they really deserve that. We need a infrastructure for the fitness so that they don't need to continue
to be under the tent for, you know, the next generation. I would like to know that when I'm, 20 years
from now, I will be 60, I would like to know that there's a building and that I will not sit under a tent and
say that I worked as a staff and now I'm sitting under the same development. I also want to share a little
bit about what Mr. Blumer-Buell said. He put up, he said a point about 1995. I'm so thankful that in
2009, plans that existed or plans that we talked about in 1995 can be changed and it has been changed
and we're looking at future development that will be self-sustaining. President Barack Obama said we
need to look at things that is going to bring about jobs and this development will bring about jobs for our
people. And it is also a development that will move, sorry I'm nervous, move towards positive health
care. Teaching people and telling people how to eat healthy but by actually giving them that, becomes a
more impact on their lives versus the doctor just saying "you got to eat healthy", but when you're able to
give them that and then provide the fitness center, then it becomes an action and then it becomes a
lifestyle. So that's what this development will bring for our community. And I want to thank everybody
for coming out here. My grandmother is here. We're, Jayla is a generation of five. At that's my
grandmother there and she benefits from the kupuna program and I'm thankful that she's here. She may
not stand up. There's a lot that's here. Aunty Bubs. They may not stand up but when you see them, I
want you to know that these are the ones that are benefitting from our program, so thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Lecker, for coming, we really appreciate it. Members, any
questions for our testifier? Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Ms. Lecker, sorry, Ms. Lecker, thank you for being here and, you know,
we enjoyed your testimony in the Chambers also, when you came for that. But you did mention, you are
a staff member of Hana Health?
MS. LECKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. LECKER: Sorry, only of seven years. I'm a resident of 40 years but only a staff of seven.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. LECKER: I want to state that for the record.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. You spoke about the exercise program being a really
good program and it's currently under a tent, and you don't want to be 60 years old and still doing that
under the tent. There seems to be some duplication in Hana in facilities. This hall here, for a long time,
was used for exercise programs and I'm wondering why.. .

10

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
Helene Hall, Hana

February 18, 2009

MS. LECKER: But it is not today.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes. So what do you think, I mean, we didn't really need to build another
facility, we already have one that exercises and other activities can occur her, here and this belongs to
the community through the Parks and Recreations Department and it can be scheduled for use here. So,
what's, what are your comments about, you know, thinking about doing that?
MS. LECKER: Thank you for asking that question. The fitness instructor is a Hana Health staff and it makes it
more accessible to have it there and like I mentioned before, meals were provided for the fitness center
which we would go out, look at how many people, participants are there, go in the kitchen and prepare
that meals right there and then, not have to be driving from here to there. And there is no community
person in years. Sina was the last person that had fitness in here and we're talking, I don't know, 15, 20
years ago? The, the place right now is at Hana Health and that's what we need to look at. Where is
these programs held right now, today? And that's at the health center and we need to support where the
program is being held now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, and my, my comments on that response is that instead of
putting people in the tents in that kind of weather conditions, this would be a great facility to move
people down here to exercise. And, you know, I, I think the instructor's mobile, you know, she or he can
come here to provide that program.
MS. LECKER: Would, would Tutus allow us to provide our meals there for the participants?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No, I'm just talking about the exercise program.
MS. LECKER: And there is a fee for using this center where Hana Health is a no cost.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, okay, thank you for your response.
MS. LECKER: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Lecker. Any more questions for our testifier? If not, thank you very much.
MS. LECKER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Lynette Kuoha and she'll be followed by Sam Kalalau III, or is it IV,
I think it's. Sorry, we'll straighten that out when you get up here.
MS. KUOHA: That's quite alright. Aloha and good evening, Council. It's a pleasure to honor, to be here in
Hana. A little background on me, I'm kind of back new. I've been on the island for almost 30 years. I've
lived in Hana. Hana Medical Center, Dr. Howell, saved my life. Jonathan Tolentino. They flew me out
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AIR VAC. They saved my life and my mother was so grateful. Her ashes are here in Hana and I have
deep roots. I come representing myself but mostly representing Elizabeth Chang and her sister Muriel
Hanchett, and I want to extend my deepest gratitude to Noe Lecker. I believe she's done an excellent job
in preparing and providing meals for the kupuna here. And Bill Chang, Elizabeth's son, has been very
instrumental in providing all of the kupuna programs here in Hana and I actually look forward to being
kupuna here in Hana someday. Mostly, I've just come to say thank you very much. Thank you for
everything that you do. Thank you, Noe, for everything that you do. ...(end of tape, start 1B at
6:10 p.m.)... I believe that credit is deserved where credit is due and Noe Lecker is one of those very
special people here in Hana and I appreciate that. Bubs and Babes have been receiving great meals and
there is an exercise program that is available now at the Hotel Hana in the new swimming pool on
Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday morning at 9 o'clock. We have access to the new pool. We have
access to the hot tub. A lot of kupuna show up and it's a great program. So, I really don't have any
grumbles. I just wanted to say thank you and present myself and say thank you very much. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, do we have any questions for Ms. Kuoha? Ma'am, would
you please come back? Member Medeiros has a question. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha. Thank you for your testimony. You mentioned Aunty Bubs and
Aunty Babes. Are you a caregiver?
MS. KUOHA: Actually I'm a friend who cares.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. KUOHA: I, I'm not a caregiver as far as like, you know. I have taken care of children on the west side for
about 15 years and it was a blessing that I was able to come back to Hana and I do stay with Aunty Bubs
24/7 and we're really good friends and I'm not necessarily a caregiver but I am a friend who cares and
it's.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And then, secondly, you mentioned the exercise program at the
hotel and that the pool is provided for the kupuna to use by the hotel, but that program and exercise for
the kupuna is not associated with Hana Health is it? Is it with Hale Hulu Mamo?
MS. KUOHA: I believe it is, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. KUOHA: We're involved in all three. The Hana Health, Hale Hulu Mamo -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MS. KUOHA: --and the MEO bus.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. But the program at the hotel is with Hale Hulu Mamo and not Hana
Health?
MS. KUOHA: But all the, but all the kupuna are welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MS. KUOHA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony.
MS. KUOHA: Thank you too.
CHAIR BALSA: Members, any additional questions? If not, thank you very much.
MS. KUOHA: (NOTE: Returned to her seat and is speaking from it.) I'm sorry.
CHAIR BALSA: It's alright. Thank you. And our next testifier will be Sam Kalalau III. Good evening, Sam.
MR. KALALAU: Aloha, Councilmen and Councilwoman. Thank you for coming to Hana. It's good to see
that you guys have a good boss. You got everybody down here today. But, anyway, you know this
application before all of you has gone through the Hana Planning Advisory Committee, to the Mayor. I
think we had like three meetings down here in Hana and it was finally approved by the Committee and it
went to the County Planning Commission. It was also approved by the County Planning Commission.
We had a meeting, you guys all know, at the County, County Council at the County building last year
sometime. It is real important for me, I'm not speaking about the health center or anything. I'm
speaking about this community and myself. I, I believe this zone change is so important because it will
make this place come in compliance with our community plan so that if anything gets developed on that
thing, the people in this town, still going have their say, because they still got to come through the
planning process again to, to build or develop whatever they want to develop. This is what the people in
this town got to be aware of. At least, we'll have a say if this thing is in compliance with our community
plan. Number two, the senior housing project that will be developed on the south side is a neighbor too,
I think it's important that, you know, we work hand-in-hand or we be side-by-side so that in case there's
any emergency on the senior housing project, the Health Center is right there. On the north side of the,
of the property, is the self-help housing project, okay, which is, they started right now but I don't know
how far, they, you know, their progress is. Earlier, I, I testified in Wailuku and I mentioned, you know,
the concept about a Cameron Center. All of you went up there for a site visit today and it's kind of, bad
ah for guys eating underneath tents and exercising in tents and, and we, and we got one trailer housing
crisis up there that looks so bad man. This is why I think this project is very important, so we can put all
these programs under a roof. We need, we need, we need to put these projects under roofs that, you
know, will provide shelter for every individual who comes up there and, and use the projects. This
13

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
Ilelene Hall, Hana

February 18, 2009

project also, in this community right now, we all know that, the financial and economic situation that
we're faced in the entire State, in the entire United States, in fact, the whole world. You know, if, if you
guys all looked at this plans, this, this plan was to be built in sequence. I, I think it will be such an
important stimulus project because we'll have jobs in this, in this town continuously every time we, we,
we try to put something together on that property.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. KALALAU: Okay. Talking about board of directors.
CHAIR BAISA: Sam, you need to wrap up quickly, okay?
MR. KALALAU: Yes, I'm going to be real quick. Talking about board of directors, I, myself, was on many of
the nonprofit organizations down in Hana. It was very difficult at times, and most of you know that I sat
on a lot of the County Commissions and, you know, I had to recuse myself, from, from taking part in
these things. We had Mr. Blumer-Buell up here. You guys should check his background. He's in almost
every organization in here. He's kind of like micromanaging our community. I mean, I mean this is the
kind of stuffs you guys got to look up ... (inaudible). . . one guy. And then he needs to update his facts
from the 1990s to the 2009. A lot of these issues were dealt with the State government. Anyway, thank
you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Kalalau, thank you, thank you for your testimony and your presence
here. You said the Maui Planning Commission approved the project and I may have to ask our Planning
Department for clarification, but I believe the Planning Commission recommends approval to the
County Council. They do not approve projects.
MR. KALALAU: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. I just wanted clarification on that. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional questions for our testifier? If not, Sam, thank you very much.
MR. KALALAU: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Moani Aiona and Ms. Aiona will be followed by Carl Lindquist.
Good Evening.
MS. AIONA: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
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MS. AIONA: My name is Moani Aiona and I'm here representing myself. I was born in the Hana Medical
Center a while ago.
CHAIR BAISA: . . .chuckles. . .
MS. AIONA: I currently live right across the street. I take part in many of the programs which is why I'm here
tonight and I like Gabi, am not a testifier, so excuse me if I get nervous. I have been a participant in the
exercise fitness program for over six years. I just came from there. I exercise there about 3-4 times a
week and it's been a godsend to me. It helped me get through my pregnancy with Kuawela and still
stayed in shape. The access is amazing, like I said, because it's right across the street. It's a great stress
reliever and really, I think, in terms of prevention for our community, it's very, very important to have
something that's easily accessible. The staff is amazing, encouraging. Everyone feels welcome to
come. We always have new people and we always have the regular old timers coming. I also subscribe
to the salad every week and that's really helpful. In a community, I don't know if you guys were here
during the day, but we have a lot of plate lunches offered everywhere you turn, and it's very tempting to
eat a plate lunch every day. So, I really appreciate being able to buy a salad once a week. I also have
been really trying to eat locally and for me, eating locally means eating in Hana. I've downsized my
Costco trips. I never, ever now eat lettuce that's not from Hana, which means if no more at the Hana
Health Center, I don't eat lettuce. I think it's important as a community, when we're looking at our
natural resources and our land use and water use, that we all collectively start to eat locally. And we
have a health center that's providing fresh, local, chemical-free produce at least three days a week, so I
think that's amazing and something that we all should be working on. I've also, since being born in the
Hana Medical Center, also take my kids there for their physicals, any checkups. I go there. My husband
goes there. We go to the dentist every six months there for prevention and cleaning. Okay, in terms of
the economy. Other testifiers talked about the economy and I think it's important as a Hana community
that we look to an economy that's not focused on tourism, and the health center is one of the places,
there's others in Hana, but it's one of the places that doesn't solely rely on tourists.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. AIONA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for being here tonight. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Ms. Aiona, for your bravery to come up and testify. And I'm
glad, you know, it's right across the street from you and you get to exercise there, but, and you were
born there, and so were my three children born there. But you mentioned having, you know, eating
salads, and you purchase that from Hana Health, or is that provided to you as part of the nutrition
program?

15

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
Ilelene Hall, liana

February 18, 2009

MS. AIONA: For most of the years that I exercised, I got it through the fitness program. Recently, they haven't
been able to provide salads and amazingly, we didn't all quit. We still went to exercise even though we
didn't have the salad. So now I purchase it through a subscription and I get it only on Thursdays.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And you get that salad from Hana Health?
MS. AIONA: Yes, I do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for being here. Other than lettuce, what else do you buy?
MS. AIONA: What's that?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Other than lettuce, you know, what else they grow that you can .. .
MS. AIONA: Oh, they grow everything. I, the only thing I don't like is beets. I find out, I found out that I
cannot eat beets even though I'm trying to eat everything they have. They do all the Asian greens, so
bok choy, pak choy, all the Asian greens, all the herbs, cilantro. They have eggplant most of the times,
citrus, everything.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I'm sorry, but I'm freezing.
MS. AIONA: That's okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I want to thank you for being here tonight. You know, you are such a fine example of what
can be done with a little bit of help with fitness and nutrition, and I certainly congratulate you and
compliment you on what you're doing. I wish the salad was more than once a week, though.
MS. AIONA: Yeah, me too.
CHAIR BAISA: We got to work on that. Me too. I don't know about you, but when I was able to eat salads, I
used to eat them every day.
MS. AIONA: Yeah. . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR BAISA: Because, you know, it's a nice alternative --
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MS. AIONA: It is.
CHAIR BAISA: --to a plate lunch that we're all so fond of.
MS. AIONA: It is. I'm tempted every day for the plate lunch but.. .
CHAIR BAISA: I passed by on the street coming here, in the back here -MS. AIONA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --and I saw somebody on the side of the road cooking and it smelled really good. I almost
drove in.
MS. AIONA: Yeah. I have nothing against plate lunch but it's good to have a choice.
CHAIR BAISA: So, you feel then that with this new facility and a new kitchen, that maybe that can be
improved.
MS. AIONA: Yes. And I don't want to complain about the facility. I've been in the tent for six years. I've had
water run by me. I've been in the sun and, you know, most of us, we're raised with mahalo . . .
(inaudible) . . . be thankful for what we have, but, I think at some point, development with good
understanding of what we need, yes listening to community, thinking of the environment around us, we
do have to have changes for our future generation.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, I think as a young person, it's really important that you're here, because, you know, we
talk about building, we're building for the future. So, thank you very much.
MS. AIONA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Our next testifier is Carl Lindquist. Mr. Lindquist will be followed by Viola Cashman.
MR. LINDQUIST: Aloha, I'm Carl Lindquist and I'd like to thank all of you for coming to Hana. I'm
obviously the other end of the spectrum. I eat plate lunches -AUDIENCE: . . .laughter. . .
MR. LINDQUIST: --and I don't use the exercise program that much. I am very encouraged by the scaling
down of the Hana Heath project, which I think is a very necessary step in the right direction. Not that
dreams aren't good, but we've had too many examples in Hana of things that have been funded on the
basis of "if we build it, they will come" and nobody came and none of us want to see a repeat of that
kind of planning and that kind of a situation again. I'm here testifying as an individual. I've lived in
Hana for 25 years, but I do want you to know that I'm also on the steering committee of the Hale Hulu
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Mamo and I am also on the Ad Hoc Committee for the development of a senior center under the
auspices of Hale Mahaolu, which is being planned for next door. And thank you very much, by the way.
That was by way of a County grant that we were able to do a feasibility study for that project. I do want
to comment that the Hana Health people have been very cooperative with that venture. We had a
meeting and we're pleased to find that they recognized that the kind of a senior housing facility and a
health center, I mean a senior center that we were planning was complementary to what they were doing
rather than being in competition with what they were doing and I hope that continues. The only thing
that I would like to say that may be construed as being negative about Hana Health is I do feel that there
should be accountability to the community and to you as a body. I just don't, I just don't see how we
can continue to support, even though it is a private nonprofit, that we can support something that is
ostensibly a community organization without accountability, without financial accountability. And I
would hope that maybe that could be a, a contingency on any approval, that there be some kind of
accountability made available to you. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Carl. If the Chair could please ask a question. When you talk about
financial accountability, can you tell me, more or less, you know, what you're really looking for. Is it an
audit? Is it a financial report annually? What is it?
MR. LINDQUIST: I would say that I'm not a suspicious person so an audit is not the kind of thing that, that I
would be asking for but I think an annual report, and as it relates to this project, I think a financial
feasibility of the project, itself. If we build it, how are we going to maintain it? How are we going to,
how are going to build it to begin with? I think those numbers are important and I, and I would hope
you would ask for them.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any additional questions for Mr. Lindquist? If not, thank
you very much and Hana, thank Mr. Lindquist and Mr. Blumer-Buell. They are working very hard for
you on the general plan. I see them there at every meeting and they're working really hard. Thank you,
both of you.
AUDIENCE: . . .applauds.

. .

MR. LINDQUIST: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier this evening is Viola Cashman and Viola will be followed by Edward
Cashman. Good evening.
MS. CASHMAN: Good evening, Council Members. Hi Bill, how are you feeling? Good, good. Aloha
community, family and friends. I am testifying on behalf of myself. My name is Viola Cashman and
even though I've stood up in front of whole audiences and spoken, I am still very nervous, so, I know,
relax. I'm a teacher. I am a teacher by profession so therefore education is very, very important in my
personal endeavors. You know, I want to make sure that, you know, looking around, in fact, I am from
Hana. I live in Hamoa. I have, my family it's the Naone family from here in Hana, Kahului, Kaupo,
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et cetera. And I did go away to school. I was fortunate enough to do that. I raised my family and then I
was able, I had the opportunity to come back to, to Hana, basically really to take care of my dad because
he was ill, we lost my mother. And when I did come back, I was appalled, appalled at the health, the
general health of our community members, of our children. How do you, how do you say? I mean you
feel really bad because our children are on the brink of diabetes, obesity, all these chronic illnesses that
we are addressing today. Personally, and I am talking for myself personally, how are you going to stop
that? And, for me, it's education. We cannot be a community that reacts to everything. We need to have
the prevention and the prevention starts when our children are young. Our children are, never yet start
preschool. You know, and it is a lifelong kind of education. We were not, our generation was not
privileged to that kind of education. Our children nowadays are, and we have options. We have choices.
We can choose, when we, our kupuna can choose whether I want to go up there, over there or over there.
But they need to have the prevention continued, begin, continue, so that our youngsters, our youngsters
can be educated in these areas, which is so important, so important. Not only the health issues, the
physical health, it's the mental health. You know, it's, it's the kind of values that need to be, you know,
our children need to be taught from when they're at a very young age, you know. And there is to start
from any point, main thing we start on it and we look at one another and we help one another -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. CASHMAN: -- to educate our children. Okay, thank you. Bye!
CHAIR BAISA: Don't go, Mrs. Cashman, let's find out if anybody has any questions. Any questions for our
testifier? If not, thank you.
MS. CASHMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier will be Edward Cashman and Mr. Cashman will be followed by Lehua
Cosma. Members of the audience, you know, I want you to be comfortable testifying. You know, this is
not an inquisition. We're people just like you who got elected to office and we are your servants. We
came here to hear from you. So just relax and tell us what's on your mind. We really want to know and
that's why we're here. So, you know, feel comfortable please. Go ahead.
MR. CASHMAN: Aloha, my name is Edward Cashman. I'm a board member of the Hana Health. In fact, I'm
the newest board member. I just, I just made one year. I'd like to just, when I first became a member, I,
I thought of the controversy you had, how we pick them, so, and, just like there were underlying
problems they had, and I have to admit, when I, when we first had the meetings, I asked those questions
because I didn't want to be a member with all these, you know, things hanging over it and I felt it was
answered honestly. Yeah, I, most of, I think, one person was on there, the original, the rest of them were
all new, and there is only one non-Hawaiian. Just like my wife said, it's people with deep history. I was
the one that asked, I suggested that we ask you folks to come out. I'm retired from the Fire Department.
I know a little bit about health. We, we trained. I was a fireman for 32 years. The first meeting I went,
we was in the tent, the rain was running down. I was thinking like, what did I get myself into. I'm
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getting, I'm getting eaten by the mosquitoes, lightening, and my feet is in the water. So, I felt, because
when, when I read the plan presented to the community, people were thinking like me, trying to make
one, one, rental for tourists, we try to make one, one kitchen that, we trying to make money. We're just
trying to make the Hana community a healthy place. I felt that if we asked you folks to come out and
you guys see how we're operating. I mean, you look at our kitchen. I mean, it's lucky it's not
condemned. You look where we feed the kupuna. It's a disgrace. I mean, I walk five miles every
morning and yet we ask people to exercise in the dirt. I mean, I felt when you folks see it, you would
understand what we trying to do, I mean unless you blind and I know you guys not. I'm thankful the
eight of the nine came. You see it, even our medical clinic, it's impressive, but it's obvious it needs
upgrade. I mean if you can't see that, you can't see. I mean it's that simple, when I look at it, you know.
So, so I suggested bring them out here, let them look. We don't have to say anything. You know we
cannot stay where we at. We're going to be, in a little while, we're going to be like, we not going to be
meeting minimum standards. In fact, we just barely meeting. Why shouldn't we want more? Why
should we be here? We strive for here, we've ran up here and, but don't always think down here.
That's, that's why we ask you folks to come out and -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. CASHMAN: -- we ask for your guys support. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Cashman. Members? Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Cashman. You said that your questions were answered as
far as becoming a member.
MR. CASHMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And not getting into details and that's not what I'd like to know. Do you
feel that this group has the transparency and the openness to this community?
MR. CASHMAN: I, I really do. If you understand the inner workings of the Hana community, everybody's
related.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I understand that.
MR. CASHMAN: So, it's even hard to get members. It's hard to get people to come here. Look at our
Advisory Board. I think out of the last three meetings, they only had one quorum. People are busy.
They get families to raise. You know, they not only work at a job, they work at home. So it's, I
wouldn't be a member if I think wasn't fair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Cashman. Thank you. I appreciate that very much. Thank
you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair and Mr. Cashman, thank you for your testimony.
You know, I have a hard time calling you folks by your last name being that we all grew up together but
for protocol and for respect, we do. So how, how were you selected as a board member? What was the
process?
MR. CASHMAN: I was asked by one of the, my wife used to be a board member, I think, she was quite a few
years. It's tiring 'cause you have to go training. And, you know, like immediately when I became a
board member, they send you to training because there's a lot of things that goes on that you have to
know and there's a lot of liability and one of them is the budget. We're federally regulated so, so our
records is public record. You know, we, we go through budget and that's the first thing I learned at the
class. You better know how to do the budget, you know, otherwise you liable. And I have things to lose.
I was asked by one of the members and then, like . .(inaudible). . . I guess they talk it over, if you,
you're worthy or not worthy, and then I was invited to be one.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And so by being invited, I'm just trying to learn the process of board
members with Hana Health. So were you elected, selected, appointed, what was the process?
MR. CASHMAN: Well, they vote you in, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Excuse me?
MR. CASHMAN: They, they have to vote you in. You're nominated and then they.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So the board nominates and votes, is that right?
MR. CASHMAN: We have bylaws that we follow. We don't follow it to the "T" but we, we try to follow it.
Like I said earlier, it's not the easiest thing to, because people busy, you know, it's that simple.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Certainly, certainly. So it's not community driven, it's just
organizational driven?
MR. CASHMAN: Part of the thing, when I first, I asked that question, you know. Like everybody said why
don't you make it community-wide. Because everybody related, everybody has their little hangout.
They were having a hard time having meetings. They couldn't accomplish anything. They don't have
one, one lawyer sitting to stop you. They were, they were, they couldn't accomplish anything.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
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MR. CASHMAN: And it's, it's not illegal though. The lawyer drew it up and it's, if I thought was illegal, I
wouldn't be here.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for that response. And then as far as the certified kitchen,
I know the kitchen at the Hana Community Center is an approved kitchen by the Department of Health
and the Department of Parks and Recreations. That kitchen is available for use by the community and
people can go there to prepare meals, so I'm, I'm just talking about, you know, we're duplicating, you
know, many things, and I was wondering if Hana Health ever considered using that approved kitchen at
the Hana Community Center?
MR. CASHMAN: No, not to my knowledge.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for your responses. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Test. If you wish not to answer the question that I ask, feel free to.
MR. CASHMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Medeiros asked about how you were asked obviously in your
answer to be on the board. And you said that everything was . . . (inaudible) . . . board. Only if a person
is asked is how board members are selected or do you solicit from anyone in the community that wishes
to serve on this board? Do you know how the history started and how you now operate?
MR. CASHMAN: I don't know how it was before but I know how it is now. Yeah. We go out and we ask
people if they want to be in it and it's not as easy. These people are busy. They asked me and then I
wasn't at the meeting when they voted me in. You know, because I'm not a board member. And then
when they told me, you know, it was approved, then I became a board member and then they sent me
training. But right now, when we do it, we go out and ask, like I ask you. You tell me no, no, and then if
you tell me you would be interested, in fact, we trying to do that now, we're going to bring the people in,
and then if they want to ask us questions. Maybe after they ask us questions, they don't want to be in.
We don't want to, you know, we don't want to force anybody but we want to invite them in, they can ask
us if they have any concerns, like how, like how I did, but after I was a member, I asked specifically,
how about this, why, why is this guy, or why is this guy always on our case?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Do you have a term limit at all, that you can serve for so many years or.. .
MR. CASHMAN: Yes. Yeah. I cannot quote it to you but my term is two years. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Now you may not know this answer also. Do you go out as a board now and
ask and solicit within the community, look we've got an opening, is anybody interested in serving?
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MR. CASHMAN: What you mean? A public, a public notice? Or I ask you, just.. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: It's a small community. So obviously, if you go to the post office . . . (end of
tape, start 2A at 6:38 p.m.). . . flier out, people would be able to see how your process works.
MR. CASHMAN: No, we don't do that. We ask you personally. Yeah. I think if we did it that way, I don't
think we'd.. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and, and, and I, I appreciate your forthrightness and your honesty and so
the question is, hearing from perhaps one or two people in your community that may want the process
opened up. do you feel that you may want to do that to eliminate, to create transparency in your board
and how you all.. .
MR. CASHMAN: I think I said it earlier. One of the reasons it was changed, because we couldn't accomplish
anything. Not me, the boards before us, because you had, you had people, all they wanted was control.
They didn't care if, the welfare of the people here. They wanted to be the one that had the say and I
mean it's that simple. You might not agree but it's that simple.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Finally, it was brought up by a member of your community about financial
feasibility. How do you handle, and I said you may not want to answer so that's fine, how do you handle
your financial situation with a community that may want to look at your records or look at the direction
you're taking as far as.. .
MR. CASHMAN: I think you should ask that to the director. Because, yeah, because I don't really deal with, I
look at the budget and we approve the budget but I don't actually, you know, deal with the committee
when come to the finances. That's why we have the staff.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay, I'll ask the director. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair would like to remind the members that we need to adhere to our agenda and while
the board membership or the make-up or how they select board members is a very important issue, it
probably should be dealt with at another time because we need to stick to the project. We're here to
evaluate the project. So I'd like our emphasis to stay there if we can. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: With that statement, I'll withdraw.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any additional questions from the Members? If not, Mr. Cashman, thank you.
MR. CASHMAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Lehua Cosma and the next testifier, the last person who has signed
up is Harry Hasegawa. So if there are others, would you please sign up so that we know that we should
make accommodations for you. Good evening, Ms. Cosma.
MS. COSMA: Good evening. Aloha, County Council. Thank you for being in, in Hana and I'd like to thank
Bill, Councilman Medeiros, for taking the initiative of making sure this meeting come back here so that
you can hear the voices of the community. My name is Lehua Cosma and here before me is my two
granddaughters and they're the reason why I wear many hats in Hana but tonight I speak to you as a
grandma. I think about their future, that when I leave this world, I want to know that their medical care
is taken care of. Not just a wellness village. If they climb up a tree and fall down, get hurt, I want to
know that they have a facility to go to that can take care of them, not a wellness village. Preventions are
good and we try to start teaching them at home. We educate them at home so that when they do go out
in the community, you know you've done your part. We've been through many testimonials, numerous
hours for this project. The last time that I stood here in this very room took 31/4 hours, almost 4 hours.
We didn't leave until after 11:00 at night and that was with the Hana Advisory at that time. And one of
the questions the Advisory asked was to see the feasibility study but that cannot be shared because of
internal records, and I think if that was shared to the community, this project would have been gone
through long time ago. We would not be standing here repeating the same things over and over again. I
do not use the programs because I do not have time but I am a community member that has been
surveyed over the telephone several times through Qmark(?) presented by Hana Health. Recently, we
had part one survey asking how we feel about the services, the program, and naturally I always reflect
on medical because that's the only thing you cannot duplicate in Hana, is medical, and that's a priority.
Part one survey from Qmark(?), you answered, you get $5 in cash in the mail. Cash. Part two survey
came not too long after. I refused to take it because I was in the middle of cooking dinner. Not knowing
they called the next night, my husband answered. He got a $5 cash in the mail. Anyways, that's how
it's been conducted throughout the community, through surveys, through third parties. Community is in
here. Everybody put their vision there, their mana'o together, and that's how you grow from that.
That's my vision of community and I think, I was part of the community when during the transition from
State to Hana Health, Hana Community Health Center at that time.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. COSMA: I was part of that, that, I was a member at that time and it really involved the community. They
had a lot to say how they want it. It's not a Cameron Center. The Cameron Center I know, the other
side, they have all nonprofits in there. Here I don't see nobody, no other nonprofits. So that's my
concern, priority medical. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for being here. Members, questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Question.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Medeiros?
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, for your indulgence. Lehua, mahalo for being
here. Sorry to call you Lehua yeah, because.. .
MS. COSMA: That's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . .chuckles. . . I'm interested in that survey you talked about. Was that
received in the mail? How was that survey conducted?
MS. COSMA: The survey was conducted through calling household residents of Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So by telephone?
MS. COSMA: Through telephone.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And by responding to this survey, you got $5 for the first part and $5 for
the second part?
MS. COSMA: For a second part, that's $10.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And how do we determine that it was procured by Hana Health?
MS. COSMA: Because they tell you when they start their.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So they disclose that?
MS. COSMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Well, thank you for that information. Mahalo.
MS. COSMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any more questions for Ms. Cosma? If not, thank you very much.
MS. COSMA: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: The last person signed up to testify tonight is Harry Hasegawa. Harry. If anyone else would
like to testify, would you please sign up now?
MR. HASEGAWA: Council Members, thank you for coming to Hana. We appreciate your efforts. You spent,
well first of all, this meeting is for the zoning, so you visited the Hana Health Center and you've saw
their, the work that they have done but nothing is perfect and even the plans that we do have is not
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perfect, but this is where we got to start from. And, all the efforts have been put in as best as we can and
so we arrive to the point where we're depending on you guys to say, yeah, we think it's a worthy thing,
it's a healthier issue for the Hana people, and it's important that the zoning is granted. So I beg you, to
give the zoning. Now, I have lived here all my life. I was born here. My father was born here. And
I've gone through the period where we had a plantation doctor. Then we had a County doctor. And
then, I don't know when the State came in, but at one point, we had no doctor. We had a Dr. Fleming
from, I think, Lahaina or Kihei fly over once a week and boy let me tell you, that was tough because
when Dr. Howell came in, he found all kinds of things that were wrong with the people here. So, having
a doctor here, having a heath center here, to be able to do these procedures are very important and going
through that, I know it's important. We can't be without it. Now, being a health center in a rural area,
you got to stay within a certain parameters of what you can do. I mean, you can't be a center that takes
care of health, open heart surgery or, you know, things like that. It's not in the books for us. We're
trying to get a community to be healthy and that's why you have the garden like that, that's why all the
exercise programs, that's why you have them calling you about high blood pressure and high glucose,
trying to get you to be within the areas where you can be healthy. And I think the exercise, the programs
that Hana Health has, is in that area. Now, if something happens, we have doctors who are qualified to
make decisions, to say "hey, send this guy out, we can't handle him", and that's the purpose of our
doctors here. So, with that, I hope I made a push to ask you to give us a start and this is the foundation
that we need to build on. And like I say, it's not perfect but we got to start somewhere. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hasegawa. Members, questions for our testifier? I just want to comment, Mr.
Hasegawa, it's our pleasure to be in Hana. What a nice break for us to get away from the rat race for a
little while. So, it was our pleasure to come and it was certainly a very enlightening thing to tour the
center today. I, for one, really appreciated it. I'm sure the other members did too. Nothing like seeing
what you're talking about.
MR. HASEGAWA: Exactly like you said. One picture is worth a thousand words.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, we pass on the road, but what's going on in there, we never know until we, today,
when we really got to take a look so it is really good. Thank you. Members, any questions? If not,
thank you, Harry.
MR. HASEGAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our last testifier that has signed up is Nicole Dean. Nicole, if you would please.
MS. DEAN: Yes, good evening, Council Members. My name is Nicole Dean and I've been a member of the
Hana community now for about 18 years and I primarily work with the children in Hana which has been
an extreme blessing to me. And I'm here, basically, I just have a short statement of extreme gratitude to
the Hana Health Center. I have significant medical issues and I have received, in my opinion, excellent
and superior services and that is all I have to say. So, I fully support them.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for testifying. Members, questions for our testifier? Thank you, that's
all. Thank you.
MS. DEAN: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the audience who is feeling so moved that you'd like to testify? If you
would, please come up. Dawn.
MS. LONO: I don't want to testify, but I just want to give you the lei that I made for you. (NOTE: She placed
the lei on Chair Baisa.)
AUDIENCE: . . .Applause. . .
CHAIR BAISA: I know, thank you, you know I'm not a stranger to Hana. I have been coming here for many,
many years and always really enjoy it. I wish we had more time to come. Do we have another testifier?
No more? If not, Members, without objections, then the Chair would like to close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

CHAIR BAISA: Public testimony for the evening is closed. Now, Members, looking at the clock, I think it's
best that we take our little evening break. We'll do two things. We'll take our evening break and we'll
get ready for the presentation by Mr. Hirano and Ms. Vasconcellos. So the Chair will now call a recess
and we'll reconvene in ten minutes. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

6:53 p.m.

RECONVENE: 7:06 p.m.
CHAIR BAISA:
.(gavel). . . The Land Use Committee will come back to order. Mr. Hirano and Ms.
Vasconcellos will now provide us with a short presentation. Members, you've all been provided with a
copy of the presentation and we're ready to go. Mr. Hirano.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you very much, Chair Baisa, and good evening, Council Members and Land Use
Committee Members. My name is Mich Hirano with Munekiyo & Hiraga and we're the project
managers assisting the Hana Health Center with the entitlement application before you this evening.
I've been working on this project for five years and I feel like almost a member of the Hana community.
But, it's a pleasure to be presenting this project before you this evening and especially to be presenting
in Hana. I'd like to just prepare, or I'd just like to go over the entitlements that are being requested this
evening and to give the members a bit of the background of the property, the site and the project. This is
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the Hana Health Center property. There are two parcels of land involved in this application. Parcel 24 is
approximately a two acre parcel and that parcel is where the existing Hana Health Center is situated.
The additional parcel, which is approximately 12 acres, is this L-shaped parcel to the west of the
property and this is where the applicant is proposing to expand the health center facilities. So the total
acreage of both parcels is approximately 12 acres. The property is owned by the State of Hawaii and the
Hana Health Center has a long-term lease on both parcels.
The existing medical services carried out at the health center include the primary health care, which is
operating out of the health center, and within that, there's an emergent, an urgent emergency care service
that's operational 24 hours a day, seven days a week. There's also behavioral health and mental health
services provided at the center. There's dental care and you saw the dental operatory and chair, this, this
afternoon during the site visit. And as well, complementary health services which include the
acupuncture and the lomi lomi massage. And the acupuncture and the lomi lomi massages are carried
out in those trailers that are behind the health center. They also do a lot of the enabling support services
that are tied to the health and which are sort of the good health practices. They have kupuna programs,
which involve the congregate and home delivery of meals, and you saw the meals being prepared in the
small kitchen that was adjacent to one of the buildings to the health center. There are the social
activities for the kupuna. There's also caregiver support. They also have programs that involve
outreach services to access public and private services. Some of those include, again, social support
services from special medical providers from Honolulu. There's also the Telepharmacy that you saw at
the health center. Again, other programs include exercise and fitness classes. Those are carried out in
the tents that were on the premises. There's the chronic disease management and then the organic farm.
This is a picture of the health center. It's an approximate 4,000 square foot building and one of the
priority projects would be to expand this building by another 4,000 feet to expand the medical services
and the medical, I guess medical/technical support services for the center. There's also a list of the
proposed program elements that are involved in what has been termed the Health and Wellness Village
and this was the original list that was prepared for the Hana Advisory Committee as well as for the
Planning Commission. In our meeting with the Land Use Committee prior to the Christmas time last
year, the question came up about the cost of the facilities and the programs being offered. And Cheryl
Vasconcellos, the Executive Director, then responded to the Chair at that time, Councilmember Molina,
to say that the, this list of services had been downsized and scaled out. One in particular, I would just
like to mention, is the kupuna housing and you heard this evening from a testifier that there is another
group, community group, within Hana that is looking to partner with Hale Mahaolu to do senior housing
and, therefore, this component would be taken out of the program and has been taken out of the
program. There's the nutrition training center, which has also been, which has been a priority that was
identified by the Hana Advisory Committee. There's conference and technology centers. While these
have been scaled back to more administrative offices, the traditional healing centers have been scaled
back. The treatment rooms have been deleted. The physical therapy and fitness center is still a priority
and as you heard from the testimony, I, I would say the moving testimony from the community this
evening, it's a, a facility and a program that is well received, that is needed, and well supported in the
community. Some of the other areas that have been deleted, of course, are these big ticket cost items,
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the swimming pool, the wellness cottages. That was controversial so that was taken out of the program.
Some of the smaller ones, the maintenance buildings, the laundry rooms, those have been deleted
because of the cost factor, to scale this project down. But another area, and this is the housing that is on
the program and it still is part of the project because this is for technical support services that are
provided from off-island providers, from Honolulu, and they need a place to stay as they provide this
service in Hawaii, in Hana, and so this is part of the development.
This is the site plan. As you can see, this is the area of the existing center. This is the existing center.
This is the expansion area. The kupuna, this was the original kupuna housing. Of course, that would
not go forward. This is the nutrition center in this area and that's kind of where the exercise program is
held right now. This will be the administrative offices. The fitness programs will be relocated into this
area of the site. The organic gardens will be again much larger now in this area. This was where the
wellness cottages were but those have been taken out of the program and the technical temporary
employee housing will be up in this area of the site. Priority projects are the medical center, the
nutrition center, the physical therapy center, and again, the kupuna housing is out. Just in terms of the
land use entitlements being requested, the Parcel 24 is, this is the existing health center. It's State land
use is rural. The zoning is Interim and the community plan is public/quasi-public. Parcel 22 is the
expansion area. It has State land use rural and agricultural. The zoning is Interim and the community
plan is public/quasi-public. This is a hard map to read but, the, this is the site and the rural boundary
goes right through the site so it includes part of the adjacent parcel which is both agricultural and rural.
So the entitlements requested is to change Parcel 24, the zoning from Interim to Public/Quasi-Public, no
change in the community plan required. And for Parcel 22, that portion that is agricultural, is to change
the district boundary and the State land use from agricultural to rural and, again, the zoning from
Public/Quasi-Public. So that's my presentation. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hirano. Members, any questions for Mr. Hirano?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Member Medeiros. You know what. Why don't we just take a brief recess so we can
rearrange and then we'll get into questions if you don't mind. Let's do that, a two-minute recess.
. .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

7:16 p.m.

RECONVENE: 7:17 p.m.
CHAIR BAISA:
. (gavel). . Meeting will come back to order. Members, at this time, let's confine our
questions to Mr. Hirano's presentation because we still have several others to do yet. Any questions for
Mr. Hirano? Member Medeiros, I think you had a question.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, and Mr. Hirano, thank you for that presentation.
And this may not be a question for you but it may be for the Executive Director and I don't know,
Madam Chair, is she also being invited to respond to questions?
CHAIR BAISA: If you would please. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Ms. Vasconcellos?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: At one time, the facility had community in it. Why was that removed from
the name of the facility?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We wanted it to represent more broadly all of the programs and services that we do so
we were looking at Hana Health as a very brief statement that really described all that we stood for, which
is the health of the Hana community.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and, and at the site inspection today -MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and this evening, I've heard a lot to the farm operation referred to as an
organic farm.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Is it a certified organic farm?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: It is?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Because at one time, it wasn't.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: It was, portions of it were always certified organic and the last portion became certified
organic in the last couple of months.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for that update. And Mr. Hirano, this may be something
for you. The medical center on that property has been in existence for, before I was even born and
raised in Hana, as a plantation clinic and hospital. Then it became County and you know, and we used
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to attend the County hospital there. Then the State took over. Then it went to some private entities and
then now to a private nonprofit. Why was the zoning, which was Interim, okay for the facility to operate
all those years and now it's required to change the zoning?
MR. HIRANO: The, within the zoning permitted uses, you do have some grandfathering in existing uses in the
Interim. You also have an ability to build new facilities within the Interim zoning as well. There are also
restrictions, setback restrictions, which are quite a bit more onerous on the Interim. But the type of
programming that the health center wanted to do, in terms of the health and wellness part of the activities,
and especially in the expansion areas, in the agricultural area, the Interim zoning wouldn't permit that
type of development to occur.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see.
MR. HIRANO: So the idea would be to change it to Public/Quasi-Public.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and, you, you, I think you said one time that it would meet the
requirements of the Hana Community Plan?
MR. HIRANO: Yes, the larger parcel, both the, the 12 acre parcel as you saw in the community plan, in the
community plan map, is Quasi-Public, Public/Quasi-Public, so the zoning change would be to P-1
Public/Quasi-Public to bring consistency between the zoning and the community plan designation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And one final question, Mr. Hirano. As Rural zoning, which is being
seeked, would that give additional opportunities for commercial activity?
MR. HIRANO: No, it's quite restricted to the Rural zoning. What the Rural zoning will allow is the
Public/Quasi-Public permitted use. That, that is one of the permitted uses in the Rural designated area.
It's not in Agricultural.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, right. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hirano. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hirano. Members, additional questions? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Mich --

MR. HIRANO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --this afternoon, we took a tour of the facility. The one that I'm kind of
interested in is the medical building itself. As noted, you said that it's going to be expanded by another
4,000 square feet. Do you have any idea or does the Director have any idea what the renovations would
look like?
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MR. HIRANO: In terms of the physical look of the building?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No. The look of the.. .
MR. HIRANO: Member Pontanilla. . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What I'm more interested is in.. .
MR. HIRANO: The uses within it?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The uses within the building because what I saw this afternoon, you
know, were small rooms, things like that, yeah?
MR. HIRANO: Uh-huh. Cheryl?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Vasconcellos?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes. We still need to do all the conceptual design work for the actual facility and
that's the point at which we get into the details of what's needed and how large everything is needed. We
know now, for example, that the patient flow, how people move through the clinic is not optimal. We
know that rooms are too small. We know that there is no space for staff people to do certain things. The
infrastructure, in terms of electricity and sewage and plumbing, is inadequate. So all of those things will
have to be considered when we move into the actual conceptual design phase, which we have not done
yet.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Do you know what kind of additional services . . . (inaudible) . . .
MS. VASCONCELLOS: In terms of additional services, is that?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Not so much the additional services but what I saw this afternoon was
basically inadequate for a community like Hana
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --to operate in such a confined area. With the 4,000 additional square
feet, you know, you could provide, I guess, more efficiency for the use of the building.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Much more efficiency for the use of the building. And, you know, plumbing is a
huge issue for us. Air conditioning is a huge issue, so addressing all of those sort of infrastructure
problems that we're dealing with all the time in terms of repair work and in terms of having adequate air
flow for medical equipment and the technology that we're using, and really designing a clinic that will
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meet the needs of the patients and the staff. So again, how that will look and how many square feet each
room is going to be is really going to depend on going through the conceptual design process.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that information. I know we're here tonight in regards to
some changes in the zoning as well as the land use designation. You know, one last question that I have
is, in regards to the renovation, where is the funding going to be coming from?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Maybe some economic stimulus money would be nice. . . . (chuckled) . . . I'm
already eyeballing that. We are gonna need to fundraise for that. . . .(end of tape, start 2B at
7:24 p.m.). . . We have to address each component of the project separately. So, for example, the
nutritional center, which will be the first to get going, has also, has already been partially funded all the
way through the permit process stage and that was through CDBG funds as well as some private
funding. We have funding for construction lined up from CDBG, State and Federal dollars. So, we're
attempting to package the construction costs in a way that involves as many funders as we can.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Cheryl. Councilmember Molina, you have a question?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. I guess a question for Mr. Hirano. Just with regards to
the EA or EIS on this matter, can you comment on that?
MR. HIRANO: The, yes, we did an environmental assessment because it's, the trigger for this project for the
environmental assessment was the State use lands, the use of State lands and County funds or funds,
public funds that would be accessed, and the EA was done and completed, I believe in 2007, the revised
environmental assessment.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: And, okay for the record.. .
MR. HIRANO: And it came out as a FONSI.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MR. HIRANO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Alright. And in terms of construction time and so forth, you'll work with the
community and.. .
MR. HIRANO: Yes. I think the, of course, it's going to be based on available funding and it will be developed
in phases with the nutrition center being the one that has the funding in place to go forward or at least to
go partially towards, about 80 percent of the funding has been secured for that project.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: And in terms of lighting, because you're adding these additional facilities, are you
going to be implementing additional night security lighting?
MR. HIRANO: There will have to be, with that expansion, there will be parking area expansion and with the
parking areas, the public areas will probably be lighted for safety.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I guess you have to comply with the existing low-impact lighting ordinance?
MR. HIRANO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Especially I bring this up because -MR. HIRANO: The nighttime lighting.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --it's sensitive for this area too, yeah?
MR. HIRANO: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions, Members? Chairman Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. Mr. Hirano -MR. HIRANO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --on your Page 6 where you described the proposed project elements, can you
give me any kind of an idea of what kind of price tag comes with these things?
MR. HIRANO: The nutrition center.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just, just ballpark.
MR. HIRANO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: All together.
MR. HIRANO: Three million, $3 million for the nutrition center, kupuna dining. The medical expansion, center
expansion, will be approximately $9 million and the physical therapy fitness center will be approximately
$2.25 million.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm sorry?
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MR. HIRANO: Two point two five million dollars. Administrative offices and technology support will be about
$2.7 million, that's a 3,000 square foot building and it was based on of an approximately a $900 per
square foot cost. Isn't that right, Cheryl?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yeah.
MR. HIRANO: And then the housing for the technical support personnel would be approximately 2.5 million or
2.25 million. Twelve, fifteen. You know, the overall development would be in the neighborhood of $20
million.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And for Ms. Vasconcellos, your existing funding right now?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We are focusing on one component of the project at a time, so existing funding is
currently for the nutrition center and we're at about $2 million.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You're at 2 million now?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Almost 2 million.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Two million in monies that you've already secured?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Uh-hmm.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You've already secured 2 million?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Vasconcellos, the Chair has one quick question.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes?
CHAIR BAISA: The funding that you have already secured -MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --is there a drop-dead date on that, that you'll lose it if you don't use it? Sometimes that
comes with money.
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MS. VASCONCELLOS: There was a drop-dead date on one. We renegotiated it and we had a drop date dead
on a State funding. That one will expire May of this year, I believe, and if we need to go back and
renegotiate, we'll have to go back and renegotiate. So there are some dates that are important.
CHAIR BAISA: It sounds like time is of the essence here.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: It's very critical.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you Chairman. The condition of zoning by, that was provided I
guess by the Maui Planning Commission, on item number seven, the priority as far as the expansion
goes, so the medical center will be the number one priority?
MR. HIRANO: Well, I think it was also based on the availability of funding and right now, the nutrition center
has the funding to go forward, so that is the one that would be probably the first part of the development,
and then, working on the priority list, it would be the medical center. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Well one final question from me. In regards to, when you do the
medical center expansion, I noticed that you had a generator located at a separate building.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So when you do the medical center, would the generator, the emergency
generator be located in that medical center building so that you have all the electrical components in one
location?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: That will depend on the how the engineers put this together. If that makes the most
sense, that's what will happen. They'll relocate it to the building.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: You're welcome. Chair. I'm sorry. Member Medeiros, question?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes. Mahalo, Madam Chair. And this may be for both of you. With the
expansion of the existing medical building which doubles it in size by 4,000 square feet more, will the
existing building be upgraded or just the expansion be constructed?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We will have to have the architects really look at that and that will be all part of the
conceptual design phase. Because a determination has to be made about whether we can actually expand
and renovate what's there or we need to look at new structures or we need to look at additions in
infrastructure development, so until we get to the conceptual design phase, I can't be more specific.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And the reason I ask that question is because it's brought to my attention a
lot from people in the community that they'd like to see their existing medical facility that exists now
upgraded, which includes purchasing a new X-ray machine that will work, and so I'm wondering if
you're putting a priority on directing the funds that you have to do that or it is being directed just for the
expansion?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: The expansion is going to include new equipment and furnishings and other medical
equipment that may be needed at the time. What we didn't do at the site visit is we now are ahead of the
curve in terms of electronic medical records, for example. We have that technology in place, in use now.
The rest of the country's now going to catch up. But there's a lot more we can do in that area and that
will be included in our conceptual design plans for an expanded clinic, so it's not going to just be a bigger
room or a room located here. We're going to also work on the other needs to meet the community's need
for equipment and that kind of thing.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And my final question, Ms. Vasconcellos, is that how much will a new Xray machine cost?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Depends what kind you want. A digital X-ray machine could run upwards of a quarter
of a million dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: The X-ray machine we purchased that was almost a little more than ten years ago with
interest and everything was about $153,000 at the time.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for that information. And, so is that going to be part of
your first priority, is to purchase a new X-ray machine?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: That is something we would like in a new facility. We don't really want to put it
where we have the X-ray machine now because I don't think the structure will handle it, especially the
air conditioning issues, so yes, in answer to your question, yes, that will be a priority in the a building.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. I wanted to be sure that was on our record. Thank you
for your responses.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional questions? Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Cheryl.
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MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Do you have a business plan?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We have a business plan that was put together some years back, but we developed a
business plan for each component that we intend to construct. So, at this point in time, we have an almost
current business plan for the nutrition center that is now being updated again based on the downsizing of,
of the nutrition center. So, for each project component, we're developing a business plan.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, you're saying that, if I understand you, you're doing this in phases?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But you'd have to look at the entire cost of 22 million when you create a
business plan.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We have done that and it's just so inaccurate at this point because of the change in
construction costs and the amount of time it takes to actually move this forward. We started this process
ten years ago. We had a business plan for the entire project. It's totally irrelevant now in terms of cost
and fees which is why we've had to downsize everything by about 75 percent. So rather than waste the
time and the money doing a business plan for the entire project at one time, we're going to do a business
plan for each component of the project as we move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Now, you've received CDBG funds from the County?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We did for the construction documents and we've also gotten an approval for funds to
start construction.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And you will be asking the County, perhaps, for more funding?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We were not planning on going to the Council. I'll submit CDBG applications but we
are not looking to the Council to fund it unless the Council would like to invite me to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So it will be, it will be government money. It may come from the Federal,
State or whatever?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: And private foundations.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You're going to be asking for government money?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes, and private foundation support.

38

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
Ilelene Hall, liana

February 18, 2009

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and, and this is where my concern lies. I was reading bits and pieces of
your bylaws
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And the concern now is you're using taxpayers' money?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: How will we be able to see that perhaps you may need to open this process up
to your community?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: In terms of what exactly?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Decision making, openness of financial records that a few testifiers have
commented on. I think that maybe some of us may ask you to do this in lieu that you're going to be
coming to this Council and we need to look at this, whether it's sound or not.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We do an annual report every year that goes out to the entire community. We file our
990 tax forms. We're in compliance with our bylaws which are in compliance with State code. Every
time I do a grant application, I have to present all of the financial information in that grant application,
which is available to the public. So there is transparency and people can see the numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, my, my, my thoughts were perhaps that you need to look at creating
some type of citizen advisory committee made up of people from this community so that your board can
interact with them in some way.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Well one of the things we have done and Lehua Cosma alluded to it, is we do go out
and we do random sample surveys of the entire community requesting information about service needs,
what they would like to see or not see, so we do involve the community very directly and we sample
about 200 households in Hana. We do this almost every year. All of that data goes back to the board for
processing and it's good objective data. It's not just who is not afraid to stand up and speak. So I know
that may not be where you're going, but we believe we've gotten really good information from these
surveys.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'll just be honest with you. Why are you resisting perhaps forming some
advisory committee so that perhaps the community can involve and interact with your board?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We're not resisting anything. It's, I'm just telling you what we have done in the past.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So you're not against perhaps the condition that may ask you to create a
advisory committee?
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MS. VASCONCELLOS: I'm not sure what that has to do with zoning. I think you can make the
recommendations and the board will need to address it. I'm not the person who would be addressing that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional questions? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm aware of the time. I know we have some, we're
under some time constraints with the airplane, a flight waiting for us on the flight line. I see Mr.
Ornellas from DLNR here. I just had a question regarding the leasehold, under your approval, Madam
Chair, if I could ask a question of Mr. Ornellas?
CHAIR BAISA: Not at all. In fact, I would like to introduce Daniel Ornellas, the Maui District Land Agent
from the Department of Land and Natural Resources who made the trip out here tonight and we'd
certainly like to give him an opportunity, if you'd like to say a few, I mean make an introduction and
then answer Member Molina's question. Thank you for coming.
MR. ORNELLAS: Good evening. Again. Daniel Ornellas, District Land Agent, and I'll just take questions.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Ornellas, for being here. I'm making reference, Members, to
an October 17, 2008 letter from DLNR Chairperson, Laura Thielen. It's more towards the back of the
binder, Members, and in, I guess the last paragraph on the first page, she is suggesting that an
amendment to the lease may be required to ensure consistency between the character of use and the
conceptual plan and to reflect the amended character of use, it would be further incumbent upon us to
reevaluate the gratis rent for the subject lease to ensure public benefit. And I guess the lease, the rent is
$1 per year under the current agreement. Can you expound on that further and in terms of changing the
rent? What, I don't know, if you could lend us some insight, what kind of adjustment to the rent DLNR
may look at if we grant this rezoning approval?
MR. ORNELLAS: I believe when the letter was first written, the, the scale of the project was a lot larger and it
included components that, in our opinion, weren't primary care related services. So what we could do, if
the Council had agreed with the land use amendments, is we could create portions of the project that
would still have that nominal fee of $1, but we would assess a higher rate for non-character of use
related improvements at a fair market rate so that the State can be compensated for the use of public
lands.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: And an example of something that's, I guess, non-character would be?
MR. ORNELLAS: Well, like those wellness cottages. I understand that patients would stay there but, to me,
it's not what I would term primary care. So those would be looked at and re-appraised at probably a
market rate.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, and based on the presentation received tonight, those wellness centers are
going to be eliminated, so okay. So I guess maybe the non-character items have been done away with so
there may or may not be a consideration for adjusting the rent as well. So, okay that clarifies things for
me. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: You're welcome. Mr. Ornellas, question by the Chair. The issue of financial transparency
and, you know, sharing of information was brought up tonight. What kind of reports does the Hana
Medical Center make to the State as a lessee?
MR. ORNELLAS: When, when I was going over the lease document, which you all should have a copy of, I
believe it's items number 41 and, 41 is audit and examination of books, the lessor, the State of Hawaii,
reserves the right to examine books upon requests. And then there's also an annual report that is due to
the lessor, the State of Hawaii, providing at a minimum, revenues and expenses. So we do get that kind
of a generic annual report that shows various expenses like personnel costs and facilities and this and
that, as well as incoming revenues. So yeah, we do have the latitude to go into and request examination
of say, tax returns for your nonprofit status and take a closer look at exactly what is personnel expenses
going towards.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I think that's, you know, very important. You know, I, myself, ran a
nonprofit for many, many years and we would go so far as to post our audit on the website for people
who wanted to look at it and also our 990 is public. You know, you can go on the web and look at
anybody's 990. That's filed publicly. So, there is a lot of transparency of financial documents that
nonprofits do to comply with and I just wanted to make that that was happening as part of reporting to
you. Members, any additional questions? Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Ornellas, thank you for coming all the way to
Hana. How long is the lease to Hana Health from the State?
MR. ORNELLAS: It's a 55-year general lease which began in 1997 which takes us out to 2052.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, so, what would be the balance years of the lease, what's left? My,
my calculator is not here.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Forty-three more years?
MR. ORNELLAS: Roger that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. Now on the financial reports that the State is requiring
of Hana Health, is it just to report the revenues and the expenses as it pertains to State funding or does it
report all funding?
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MR. ORNELLAS: It's a short item, number 48. I'll read it verbatim. Annual report, the lessee shall provide
the lessor with a copy of its annual report which, at a minimum, will contain information on lessee's
funding sources and all expenses.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So it will include all funding sources and all expenses?
MR. ORNELLAS: Right. It doesn't detail to what specificity all expenses would be so what they provide us is
a gross figure. But again, we have item 41 which give us, again, the latitude to further investigate if we
had a concern with a specific item and we needed more detail.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So this State property is under a lease and not under an executive order?
MR. ORNELLAS: It's under a general lease to a private nonprofit corporation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you, Mr. Ornellas.
CHAIR BALSA: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Ornellas, so as far as the State goes, whatever you read
to us is basically what is required from the applicant in regards to their financing. I've got a question for
the applicant. And I guess this goes out to all nonprofit organizations. In your organization, do you
have an annual audit done by a CPA so that, you know, it not only protects your board of directors but
protects the organization itself?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes, we do every year.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Every year you have that?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Every year.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Question for Mr. Ornellas. We've been given seven
conditions for the proposed project. Would the State have to, as well, approve because it is on State
land? I don't know if you've had a chance to look at the conditions, but you guys would have to have. . .
MR. ORNELLAS: Yeah, I believe it would be prudent at a minimum for me to present it to the board for at
least review and recommendation to approve, because it is an encumbrance upon, it runs with the land,
is my understanding. So I think it's prudent that we take it to the board for review and consent.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. And at this point, it hasn't been done yet. So I guess maybe, Madam Chair, I
guess under your approval when you see it appropriate, then we can get a written response from the
State on the proposed conditions?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, it appears that that would be a prudent thing to do considering it still is your property
even if it's leased.
MR. ORNELLAS: Right, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions? Member Kaho`ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, just a question for Mr. Ornellas and maybe Cheryl, you
might. I'm just wondering in terms of the, the development of the physical building, what is, what is
the date of that building's construction?
MR. ORNELLAS: Nineteen sixty five, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Sixty five. So it would not be in the 50-year threshold for
historic -MS. VASCONCELLOS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --buildings? Okay. And then, we're just shy by a couple years,
right, to make it a historic building? Mr. Victorino, how many years is that shy?
EVERYONE: ... (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twelve years ... (chuckled). . . actually six years.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Six? Okay so after the construction of, let's say that you don't
meet the threshold right now for the 50 year, so that you go ahead and change the building, is that going
to be permissible in this time frame then? I mean, are you looking at totally gutting out that building to
expand it to the size that you presented to us?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Again, Councilmen, until we actually sit down with the architect and do a conceptual
design to see what we can save and what we can't, I can't be real specific about it. You know, it's
possible . . .(inaudible). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. My question just has to do with if you were looking at
trying to do some kind of conceptual, are you thinking about including the, the historicalness of the, the
building itself?
MR. HIRANO: Yes. The building is designated, well, it's identified in the Hana Design Guidelines as a
characteristic building, it's been identified that. So I think the idea would be to preserve the architectural
style of the building, to preserve as much of the building as possible and replicate it in the, in the
expansion.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Thank you. Madam Chair, I'll defer, and then I have a couple
more questions I want to ask. Anyone else?
CHAIR BAISA: Someone else wanting to ask a question? Go ahead, Mr. Kaho' ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Thank you, Madam Chair. This goes to Cheryl and I guess my
questions have to deal with, in our information packet here, we have a copy of your bylaws.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: And so I just want to make clear about how your organization is
derived and how it's put together and specifically from your bylaws itself
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: But you do not have membership, you do not have a
membership?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We do not have a membership.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And you can only be a board member according to your,
I guess, invitation into the board as outlined in your bylaws?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Well, there's a nominating process -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: --that includes, and the nominating committee consists of board members as well as a
non-board member. So two board members, one non-board member -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
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MS. VASCONCELLOS: --are members of the nominating committee who are responsible for identifying
community members for participation on the board and so they initiate the process and they present a slate
of recommendations to the full board for election.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: For elections. And then you have a minimum of nine and a
maximum of thirteen -MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --board members? Where are you in, in that?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We're at eight and we're currently recruiting for number nine.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And you can go up to 13?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: We can go up to 13.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. In, in terms of trying to accommodate, because I'm
hearing some of the other testimony presented tonight about wanting to be a little bit more inclusive,
wanting to be a little bit more transparent, and you've indicated that. Would it be in the board's interest
to look at amending your bylaws to accommodate, perhaps, an advisory body that simply disseminates
information from the board or collects information to the board in an advisory capacity that only at least
makes some kind of a connection to the community?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: The bylaws allow for the establishment of any kind of committee that the board sees
fit so it could be established now under the current bylaws if the board so chooses.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: So the bylaws would not require an amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay, would not require an amendment but.. .
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Would not require an amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: But are you considering a committee to be an advisory?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: You could. They can establish any other such committees as they deem necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: And then, just in your view, do you think that that would be a
good thing for your organization?
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MS. VASCONCELLOS: I'd have to really think hard about that. I think advisory committees can be
frustrating for members because they ultimately don't have the decision making authority. They can be
helpful in disseminating again information to the community as another alternative to newsletters and
fliers and meetings and needs assessments, and that would be something that the board would need to
decide.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. I just wanted to ask that question in light of what your
bylaws indicate here and what has been expressed by your community, so mahalo.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Okay. Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, any additional questions for Ms. Vasconcellos?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: One question.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Ms. Vasconcellos, just to follow-up
Mr. Kaho`ohalahala's questions, it's my understanding and tell me if I'm correct or not, from reports
from community members, that previous attempts to be invited to the board meetings were rejected and
the response was that they would send their questions in by correspondence two weeks in advance of the
meeting and that a response from the board would not be forthcoming to that request?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: That's not correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So if someone in the community requests to be in attendance to your board
meeting, you will allow that?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: No, if somebody in the community has an issue that they would like to bring to the
board, they can request that meeting and the board will then decide how to handle it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and that request is only by correspondence, not in person as an
attendee to the meeting?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: Well, it needs to be to the full board so generally speaking, you would see some person
in the community and make the request but it would still need to go to the full board for review. So a
written request is preferred but if somebody wanted to ask a board member about something, they can
definitely do that and the board member can bring it back to the remaining members.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, so that I really understand.
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MS. VASCONCELLOS: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You're saying that you're probably preferring for the board a written
request but you're also saying that if a member of the community really wants to be in attendance to ask
the question in person, that would be allowed?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: If the board decides to invite them, yes. The board has the prerogative to make those
decisions. So if a community member requested to make a presentation to the board, the board would
then address that and then make a decision about whether there were interested in pursuing that or not.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Yeah. And I think you understand Mr. Kaho`ohalahala and myself,
my questions are, because we hear about the community requesting more openness, more inclusiveness,
more inviting to the process and so I'm just trying to find out if that's available to them.
MS. VASCONCELLOS: It is available and I don't want to spend the next 40 minutes giving you all the details
about some of the situations we've addressed in the past, so I'll kind of leave it at that. That those options
are always open and . . . (end of tape, start 3A at 7:57 p.m.). . . it's up to the board to make their decisions.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And just finally, Madam Chair, you did hear testimony tonight that many
of the community members would support this project from way back if they were allowed to be
included in the process, mainly having elected board members and not selected or appointed board
members. Do you agree with that assessment by the community?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So you don't think they should have that opportunity?
MS. VASCONCELLOS: I think they are, there was quite a bit of opportunity as we've gone through the process
which included three environmental assessments and community meetings around all of those. It
included three hearings.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Ms. Vasconcellos -MS. VASCONCELLOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --I'm just talking about the board operations and processes, so.. .
MS. VASCONCELLOS: I think we need to remember that the board structure is based on our attorney's
recommendation that this is how the board structure should be and the board took that very seriously and
amended the bylaws according to our legal advisors. I also think that the board membership has served
the organization well and has served the community well and we've protected the assets of the health
center and that is the primary fiduciary responsibility of the board.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you, Ms. Vasconcellos.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional questions of Ms. Vasconcellos or Mr. Hirano or even Mr. Ornellas
who is still here with us? I would also like to ask our Planning Administrator, Mr. Clayton Yoshida,
who has been patiently with us all the evening, if he has any remarks he would like to make. Mr.
Yoshida?
MR. YOSHIDA: Good evening, Committee Chair Baisa and Members of the Council, Land Use Committee.
I'm subbing tonight for the project planner, Joe Alueta, who has an agenda item before the Lanai Planning
Commission this evening. This matter was, the Hana Advisory Committee to the Maui Planning
Commission, conducted public hearings on this matter on March 10, 2005 and May 18, 2006 and also had
a meeting on April 21, 2005. All of their meetings were conducted in this facility. The, at the conclusion
of the May 18, 2006 meeting, the Advisory Committee recommended approval of the requested District
Boundary Amendment and recommended approval of the Change in Zoning subject to seven conditions.
Briefly, they are, condition (1) the applicant shall participate in required infrastructure improvements for
water, sewers, drainage and roadway traffic as determined by the appropriate County agencies to mitigate
impacts resulting from the development; (2) that all future buildings on the site be reviewed and approved
by the Urban Design Review Board as conforming to the character of the community as noted in the Hana
Community Design Guidelines; (3) that as presented, the proposed guest cottages shall be used
exclusively for patients participating in medical programs that require onsite housing as part of the
treatment; (4) that the applicant shall confirm in writing the significance of the aqueduct located on the
property with the State Historic Preservation Division and perform any mitigated measure recommended
by the State Historic Preservation Division; (5) that all buildings shall be limited to a maximum of two
stories, 35 feet in height; (6) that only medical and health related facilities and services as presented at the
May 18, 2006 Hana Advisory Committee Meeting shall be allowed on the property; and (7) the Advisory
Committee strongly encouraged the applicant to develop the project in the following order: priority (1)
medical center expansion; (2) nutrition training center; (3) physical therapy fitness center; and (4) kupuna
housing. The matter was further reviewed by the Maui Planning Commission at its August 8, 2006
meeting and they concurred with the recommendations of the Hana Advisory Committee to recommend
approval of the District Boundary Amendment request and a Change in Zoning request subject to the
seven conditions. With response to the Chair's written question as to whether the reduction would trigger
the need for additional Department or agency review, we responded in our February 17 th letter that
because the request is a land use entitlement request and not a land use development permit, the
Department does not believe that the reduction in the scope of the development is significant.
Furthermore, because the applicant is proposing to reduce the conceptual plans from those originally
offered, it is not necessary to seek additional comments from reviewing agencies. Final assessment and
mitigation will be done during the building permit review. That, those are our comments, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Yoshida. Members, you've heard Mr. Yoshida and I just want to
explain that the Chair is going to have to wrap this up tonight and one of the reasons we're going to have
to wrap it up is because we have many Members that are traveling here on a charter flight and that is
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probably arriving at the airport as we speak right now and the meter is running and I don't want to have
the taxpayers spend a tremendous amount of money for that plane to wait for us, so I think it would be a
very wise idea for us to wrap this up tonight, to defer decision making and for all of us to look at the
conditions that we have received from Mr. Yoshida and from the Planning Commission and we know
more or less what they have, now we know what they have suggested. We have heard a great deal of
information and a great deal of mana'o here tonight from the Hana Community. The reason we came
out here tonight was to get that input from you and give you the opportunity, because I know often
people from outlying areas will say, you know, we couldn't come to the Council and we wanted to give
you that opportunity. And so, I encourage all of you, if you would please like to give us more input, if
you can, you can submit that to us either by email, in writing. We would like that in writing. It makes it
a lot easier and, you know, less misinformation when it's in writing. But, the Chair would like to
reschedule this item as soon as I can. I'd like to wrap it up. I'm a one way or the other kind of person. I
hate things hanging in limbo because I think it's very difficult for communities to move ahead or, you
know, regardless of the outcome of a vote, we need to hear and move ahead or we need to just move
ahead and get it done, or whatever it is we have to do. Once a decision is made, then the suspect, you
know, the suspense is over. Huh, now we can, we know what we're going to be doing here. So I'd like
to bring it back as soon as I can. I encourage the Members who may want to make amendments to the
conditions, to be prepared to do that at the next time that we're able to schedule this item. I'll try to
schedule it as soon as possible so that we can wrap this up. The Chair would like to thank all of you for
coming tonight and thank my Members for humoring me and coming out to Hana tonight. I did not
whip them around, believe it or not. They came very willingly and I'm really grateful for their support.
I also want to thank Member Molina. You know, he was the Land Use Chair last year and when I took
this over a month ago, I was scared to death and he said don't worry, I'll be there for you and he's here
sitting right next to me and he also told me, I suggest you take the meeting out to Hana and I want to
thank you for that good advice, because I, I didn't know where to begin. So, again, with no, not much
else to say here, the Chair would like to defer this item with no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (DM, SK, BM, WN, JP, MV, MM, GB)
ACTION: DEFER.
CHAIR BALSA: And also, the Chair would like to, again, thank everyone, thank the consultants who came out,
thank the Staff and especially my Members and you the public from Hana. Thank you for your
hospitality. Yes, Member, Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Since I didn't say much tonight and I get.. .
CHAIR BAISA: We knew this was going to happen. Go home, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to get my three cents, no, no, thank the Hana community,
especially all of you for being here this evening. I'd like to thank Mr. Medeiros for opening his home
out to use tonight. We had dinner over there. I'd like to thank Ms. Baisa for the wonderful stew. Sorry,
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she never made enough for everybody but she made for us and I ate two plates so I really am good, and,
all the rest of the Members who came out. Some of us drove out because we believe, we see more by
driving than flying. I just, I like being on the ground whenever possible. You know, I'm grounded to
the, to the earth yeah. But I'd like to thank all of you and I thank you, Ms. Baisa, for conducting a
wonderful meeting and all of you for your mana'o. Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: I would like to give that same opportunity to any of the Members who'd like to say a few
words. Remember, the plane is waiting.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for that reminder. We went to the site inspection, introduced
staff and I was remissed not to introduce my chief of staff here, that flew in with the other Staff
members, Lei Kihm, to my right out there for being here, thank you. And I want to really thank Dawn
Lono who helped us a lot at the site inspection and went down to Hamoa to prepare our place for dinner,
thank you, Dawn. And thank you, Madam Chair, for allowing this meeting to be held here. And I agree
with you, that in last term, I did speak with Mr. Molina even though Ms. Cosma gave me the credit to
bring the meeting here. It was Mr. Molina in last term that made the decision that we should come to
Hana, and the community is appreciative and I thank you, Madam Chair, for bringing it. Mahalo to all
the community members that are here tonight.
CHAIR BAISA: Other Members? Chop chop. Goodnight. Aloha. The meeting is adjourned. Thank you.
.(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 8:07 p.m.
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